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Ardscoil na mBraithre, Clonmel

Definitions

Trustees

The specific mission entrusted to the Congregation of Christian Brothers by the Church is
the evangelization of youth through the apostolate of Christian education. It is for this 
purpose that the Christian Brother School exists.
The Christian Brother School works at forming a community composed of students, 
teachers, parents, management and other staff. This community:
- seeks to promote Gospel values;
- recognises the dignity of each individual;
- contributes to the building up of the local community;
- works for peace and justice in society.

Mission Statement

Ardscoil  na mBraithre,  founded by the Christian Brothers as a Christian community,
aims to promote the personal, spiritual, physical, creative and academic development of
its  students.  The  support  of  the  wider  school  community,  and  in  particular  all
parents/guardians, is necessary to support this vision.

Community

To empower amongst all participative1 bodies a sense of respect for, belonging to, and
ownership of this school as a community of Christian faith.

As a community, we cannot exist without reciprocal relationships between all members.
We aim to promote a pro-active involvement in this community.

Board of Management

The Board wishes to emphasise that ours is a Christian Brothers’ school with its own
tradition and ethos built  up over more than a century.  The Board is committed to an
educational programme which is Christian in outlook and actively seeks to promote the
religious, moral, intellectual, physical, aesthetic and social and spiritual development of
the students. 

The Board of Management  ensures its  practical  commitment  to this  ethos by,  among
other  things,  employing  a  full  complement  of  qualified  teachers  for  the  teaching  of
Religious Education.  

1
 Trustees, Board of Management, Parents Council, Parents, Staff, Students, Parishes, Diocese, Communities, Chaplain.
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Currently,  there are five qualified Catechists and six others who hold qualifications in
theology and religious studies employed on a permanent basis.

Staff

To include Principal, Deputy Principal, Teaching and ancillary staff.

Students

Are  the  people  who  have  been  enrolled  in  the  school  to  engage  in  an  educative
community within the Christian Brothers tradition.

Parents

Shall include natural parents, foster or step parents, or any person having guardianship of
the student(s) concerned, or any person acting in loco parentis either on a permanent or
on a temporary basis.

The Denominational Nature of the School:

Within our Admissions Policy, it is stated that an application is made on behalf of a boy
“whose  parents  are  seeking  to  submit  their  son  to  a  Roman  Catholic  education  in
accordance with the mission statement and Christian ethos of the school.”
As such, all parents are aware that the school is permeated by a value-driven ethos based
on Gospel values. Religious education in the Christian tradition is a core subject in this
school.  As a  value-driven school,  we have respect  for  diversity  of  traditions,  values,
beliefs, languages and ways of life in society.
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Preamble

This  policy outlines our aims in relation  to engendering a  Christian ethos  within our
school  community,  providing  our  students  with  a  formal  Religious  Education,  and
responding to the needs of our students’ spiritual development.

As part of the consultative process the wider school community was surveyed in relation
to the development of a policy on religious education.

________________________________________________________________________

Main Body of Document:

Religious Ethos

The Religious ethos of our school community is the distinctive spirit and attitudes of the
community of faith as reflected by the traditions of Ardscoil na mBraithre.  The religious
ethos of our school should be fostered by the whole school community.

Spiritual Needs of Students

Within our tradition as a Christian Brother School, Religious Education is a core subject.
The  school  has  the  services  of  a  Chaplain  and  also  offers  several  extra-curricular
activities, on a voluntary basis, which aims to promote the spiritual development of its
students.  Within the annual timetable, two hours are allocated for Religious Education,
per class, per week.

Inclusion

Parents in completing their son’s application to the school duly recognise and commit 
themselves accordingly on their own part (and on behalf of their son) to the school ethos 
and mission.  They also seek to submit their son to a Roman Catholic Education in 
accordance with the admissions policy and the Christian ethos of the school.

The primary goal of this school community is to fulfil its Mission Statement in 
accordance with the law (and in line with available Patron or D.E.S. guidelines) and also 
the resources available to it.  The Board of Management makes reasonable provision and 
accommodation for all its students.  Equality of access and participation in the school 
(including students with disability and special educational needs) will be in accordance 
with relevant legislation and with due regard to the efficient use of resources provided by 
the D.E.S.
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Diversity of tradition, values, beliefs, languages and ways of life are all respected within 
this school and the community that it serves.  The Religious Education Policy of Ardscoil
na mBraithre does not aim to erase differences between individuals.  The goal is to enable
all students to belong to the school community without prejudice and within which 
individual difference is celebrated.  Inclusiveness minimises the barriers to learning and 
participation.

Ardscoil na mBraithre strives to create a secure, accepting, collaborating and stimulating 
community in which everyone is valued, one in which every member of the school 
community is encouraged to achieve to the highest degree possible according to his 
potential.

Practice within the classroom and the school should reflect this inclusive culture.

Ardscoil na mBraithre as a school strives to foster a spirit of co-operation between all the 
partners of the school community.  It seeks to live by Gospel values, recognise the 
dignity of each individual and promote peace and justice in the school and the wider 
community.

School Leadership & Management

The Trustees delegate the management of the school to the Board of Management.  In
accepting the role of management, the Board of Management acknowledges the apostolic
purpose of the Congregation of the Christian Brothers and the responsibility entrusted to
it by the Trustees.  Day-to-day management is delegated to the Principal.

In  the  exercise  of  this  authority  the  Board  of  Management  and  the  Principal  will
endeavour to ensure that:

 The philosophy of the Christian Brother School is adhered to.
 All members of the school community are made aware of the vision and legacy of

Blessed Edmund Rice.
 Professional standards of education and management obtain in the school.
 Appointments  and promotion of staff  are  all  made impartially and in the best

interests of the school.
 Suitable co-operation in educational matters in maintained and developed with all

relevant agencies.
 The focus on the importance of a value based Christian Education in the Catholic

tradition is maintained and supported.

Religious Educators

The  teaching  of  Religious  Education  follows  a  structured  curriculum.  The  Religious
Education  Department  involves  people  who are consistently  and actively  involved in
Religious Education. All members of the Religious Education Department are trained in
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the  provision  of  a  structured  curriculum  in  Religious  Education.  The  school’s
commitment to this subject is further reflected in the fact that currently five catechists are
employed  in addition  to  six  others  who hold qualifications  in  theology and religious
studies on a permanent basis.

Role of Staff

The staff has a central role in supporting the religious development activities occur within
the school context.

Christian Activities Co-ordinator

Within the Christian Brother tradition, the central purpose of the school is the religious,
moral, intellectual, physical, social and spiritual education of the student. Therefore, as a
community, we seek to create, in so far as is practical, the atmosphere of Christian care
and concern in which the student can grow to maturity.

The importance of engendering a Christian Ethos within the school community needs to
be reflected in the appointment (within the structure of Posts of Responsibility) of a Co-
ordinator of Christian Activities within the school community.  

A Co-ordinator for Christian Activities would give a structure to the life of the school
community which particularly aims at the provision of activities which foster Spiritual
Development.  Such a post would not only make manifest a conscious effort on the part
of  the  community  to  live  our  Christian  Ethos  but  would  also  invaluably  support  the
classroom work of the Religion teachers and the role of the Chaplain.

Possible Roles for  the RE Coordinator:
 Liaison with staff members.
 Administration.
 Arrangement of RE Department meetings.
 Raising awareness of the key Christian celebrations of the liturgical year.
 Organisation of Retreats including preparation, follow up and liaison with team
 Liaison with the Parish, Diocesan Advisor and/or Bishop.

This post will be examined during the annual review of posts.

Chaplaincy

The Chaplaincy services currently available in the High School consist of one of the local
priests  (currently Fr.  Colm O’Brien)  visiting  the  school  regularly.  The Chaplain  also
endeavours to be present during days of prayer and retreat, subject to his schedule.

Job Description:
The job description of the Chaplain is: 

 To be available to both students and staff
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 To meet them regularly to support them 
 To be a spiritual presence in the life of the school

The role of the Priest Chaplain is to be available for various liturgical celebrations during
the school year, and to be a sign of God’s presence in the school.

The Chaplaincy and Religious Education teams meet formally a number of times during
the year but meet regularly on an informal basis.

The issue of Chaplaincy service to other faith traditions is one that will arise more and
more in the years ahead.  At present the school Chaplain meets with students from other
denominations and faiths.  An example of openness and inclusivity to students of other
religions is very important and should be actively promoted and encouraged.

Recommendation:

A  series  of  planning  meetings  should  take  place  to  create  a  more  formal  plan  for
responding to critical and tragic events which sometimes occur and adversely affect the
school  community.   The  group  should  seek  to  formulate  appropriate  responses  that
promote the support and well-being of  the members of the school community.

Curriculum

The aims of Religious Education are:

1. To explore how the human search for meaning has found and continues to find    
    expression in religion.

2. To identify how understandings of God, religious traditions, and particular the 
    Christian tradition, have contributed to the culture in which we live, and how they
    continue to have an impact on personal lifestyle, inter-personal relationships, and 
    relationships between individuals and their communities and contexts.

3. To contribute to the spiritual and moral development of the student.2

The ‘general aim of Religious Education is to awaken people to faith and to help them
throughout their lives to deepen and strengthen their faith’.3

The amount of time allocated to subjects is also attributed following consultation with
patrons of the school and recognised school management organisations.4Every class is
required to receive a minimum of two hours time-tabled for Religious Education.5

2 Religious Education Syllabus, 2003, pg 5.
3 Religious Education Syllabus, 1982, pg 4.
4 Education Act 1998 Section 6, paragraph 30.
5 Religious Education Syllabus, Irish Bishop’s Conference, Veritas:1999, pg 10.
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The  religious  Education  Department  took  a  decision  to  follow  the  prescribed  Junior
Certificate  Syllabus in order to facilitate  an informed decision on the potential  of the
exam course in terms of both education; catechesis and holistic development.

At  Senior  Cycle  students  follow  a  structured  Religious  Education  programme
incorporating Justice and Moral education, Spiritual Development, Relationships 
Education,  Scripture and Church History.  Contemporary issues which explore the life
experiences of young Christians in today’s world are also approached.

Block time-tabling facilitates team-teaching at Senior level and provides scope for co-
ordination Senior Cycle activities.

Vital  supports  to  the  curriculum  are  the  ongoing  allocation  for  resources  through
budgeting and the presence of a Prayer Room and Chaplaincy Office.

Liturgy

Awareness of  the liturgical  year  is  promoted in  the Religious  Education  Programme.
Christian symbols  have a place of prominence in our school  building.   We aspire  to
celebrate  key events  during the school  year  in  the context  of our  Faith.   These may
include events such as induction of first year students, graduation ceremony for Leaving
Certificate  students,  etc.   The  entire  school  community  is  encouraged  to  actively
participate in the organisation and celebration of these events.

Within our tradition as a Christian school it is essential that there are opportunities to
concretise, affirm and celebrate our faith through liturgy and para-liturgy.  This reflects
our Mission Statement which states that the whole school community aims to ‘promote
the personal and spiritual’ aspect of the pupils’ development. 

The celebration of faith permeates the school environment.  In keeping with the Christian
Brother’s tradition, all pupils stand for a brief moment of prayer a t the beginning of each
class.

There are Religious symbols and pictures on display throughout the school, including
tributes to the Christian Brothers’ founder, Blessed Edmund Rice.  Liturgical seasons are
highlighted in class (R.E.) and at Christmas a large Crib is placed in the reception area.

The Prayer Room is an excellent asset to the school and is used exclusively to facilitate
prayer services meditations and liturgies.

Extra-Curricular Activities

Extra-curricular activities which promote the personal and spiritual development of the
students are offered in the school.
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Junior cycle students are encouraged to participate fully in the events organised for them.
Senior cycle students are afforded the opportunity to participate in events organised for
them, subject to completion of required course-work.

The following are examples of the extra-curricular activities which have taken place in
the school:

 Carol Singing
 Edmund Rice Awards
 Faith Friends
 First Year Induction
 Friendship Club (Hospital Visits)
 Graduation Ceremony
 Lourdes Trip 
 Meditation
 Peer Ministry Programme
 Pilgrimage to Croagh Patrick
 Prison Visits
 Reflection Days, Retreats & Pilgrimages
 St Vincent de Paul

In  line  with  agreed  school  policies,  parents  are  requested  to  support  their  son’s
participation in the events.

Links with Parish and Diocese 

Religious Education in the school community cannot be effective if it operates within a
vacuum.  We believe that an active Church at Parish and Diocesan level sows the seeds
of  inclusivity  for  the  youth  of  today’s  Church.   There  is  a  need  at  both  Parish  and
Diocesan  level  for  initiatives  that  actively  reach  out  to,  and  involve  our  younger
generations.

The primary requirement is that the school community experience a visible link with the
Parish,  be  that  through  the  work  of  a  clerical/religious  Chaplain,  or  a  Parish  based
Catchiest OR in the manner in which the Parish or Diocese link with the role of a lay
Chaplain/RE. teachers within the school.

R.E. comes alive when the students are encouraged to become actively involved in the
spiritual development through extra curricular activities.  When this is linked with the
Parishes through programmes such as Faith Friends or the involvement of young people
in the community Liturgies/pageants..etc, then the work of the school based Religious
Educators is supported.  The support of the Diocesan Advisor and the Resource Centre
for  those  teachers  teaching  R.E.  is  appreciated.   It  is  a  vital  means  of  sourcing
information, providing resources and linking teachers across the Diocese.

Resources
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Whole-School Community
Internal:
Prayer Room
Chaplain’s Office
The purpose of these rooms as a resource is to facilitate out of class spiritual experiences.
It affirms its’ identity as a sacred space and retains its appeal, as such, to both the pupils’
and staff.

Notice Board:
To remind staff and students of Christian related activities.

External
An Tobar
Diocesan Advisor
Attendance of Retreat for teachers of Religious Education (In-service)

Budget

A budget is allocated to Religious Education in the school, following analysis and review
of needs by the R.E. Department on an annual basis. Funding is allocated on the basis of
identified needs and goals in line with the mission and vision of the school.

RE: Senior Levy
A once-off  subscription  is  paid  by senior  students  at  the  beginning  of  5th year.  This
subscription contributes to:

 Access to texts and resources
 Bibles
 Supplies and materials
 Maintenance of the Prayer Room
 Contribution  to  the  costs  of  retreats,  speakers,  pilgimages  and  other  Religious

Education  related activities.

A waiver exists for families experiencing financial difficulties. 
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